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WASHINGTON STATE SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes from Board of Trustees Meeting

January 15, 2025
Virtual/Zoom
Board Members Participating: Greg Szabo, Leigh Ramsey, Keri Clark, Ron Jasmer and Lily Clifton.
Board Members Absent:  Brent Stark, Kim Moberg, and Bennett Prows.
Ex-Officio Members Participating:  Tammy Johnson (Parent Representative), Scott Hone (Washington Federation of State Employees Local #1225), Marci Carpenter (National Federation of the Blind of Washington) and Tim Breitenfeldt (Washington Council of the Blind).
Ex-Officio Members Absent: Teacher representative (open position).
WSSB Staff Members Participating:  Mr. Scott McCallum (Superintendent) and Janet Kurz (recording secretary).
Students:  Gabe Maduro (Student Advisory Committee Representative)
January 15, 2025 – 6:00-7:00pm
Greg called the meeting to order at 6:00pm.  Greg announced that we have a new board member, Leigh Ramsey.  Leigh stated that she and her family reside in Moses Lake which is in Congressional District 4.  Leigh currently works for the City of Moses Lake and she has a background in Risk Management, Education, and Capital Project Management.  She has two children who have Stargardt’s disease and she looks forward to participating on the Board and getting to know everyone.  The board introduced themselves.
Business Meeting:
Old Business:

· Approve board meeting minutes of November 14, 2024.  Ron moved to approve the minutes as submitted; Lily seconded the motion. The minutes were approved unanimously.  Leigh and Keri both abstained as they were not present at the meeting.
New Business:
Superintendent’s Report

· Scott reported the following:

· Scott stated that through partnerships with the Department of Services for the Blind (DSB), and the Oregon Commission for the Blind (OCB), meetings were held in November to discuss the possibility of expanding the Youth Employment Solutions (YES) program at WSSB to include Oregon. This could possibly double the number of participants and provide the opportunity for Oregon and Washington students to meet one another.
· In December, the WSSB’s annual winter concert occurred.  Scott mentioned that many students are new to string instruments and did a good job with their performance.  Scott complimented student representative Gabe for his wonderful singing voice and musical talent.  Scott commended our music teacher, Dr. Christopher Benfield for the great job he is doing with our students.

· Scott stated that he was officially reappointed as superintendent by Governor Ferguson.  Scott met with Governor Ferguson’s transition team prior to the announcement.
· Scott attended several events in Olympia surrounding Governor Inslee’s retirement. Governor Inslee has been a strong supporter of WSSB, and he told Scott that the two state schools (WSSB and Center for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Youth (CDHY)) were a bright spot throughout his time in office.  Scott stated that Governor Inslee supported everything we requested financially this year including additional funding for the Ogden Resource Center (almost $500,000) and funds to look into remodeling our cottages per the Board’s recommendation. Governor Ferguson will now have to set his budget. Governor Ferguson has publicly said that he values education and will not make budgetary cuts to education.

· On January 14, Scott presented to the House Education Committee. He received many positive comments from members of the committee. Representative Rule mentioned “IEP” and that she was from the Bellingham area. Representative Stonier spoke very highly of the WSSB and CDHY (who also presented to the House Education Committee). Several state legislators spoke to Scott and Shauna Bilyeu, Director of the CDHY, after their presentations.
· Keri stated that it was an honor of a lifetime to meet Governor Inslee after WSSB’s graduation last June 2024.
· Keri said that she read that Governor Ferguson was imposing a large budget reduction and asked how the WSSB would address this. Scott said that Governor Ferguson has said that the reductions will not extend to anyone in education. Scott also said that a lot of our programs are funded through federal funds and grants.
· Ron said that he remembered when he was a WSSB employee and attended the welcome back workshop for all staff and Scott would get emotional; Ron feels that it shows how passionate he is about leading the agency and how much he cares.  Ron said that he is also known for doing the same thing when participants graduate from his program at the DSB.
· Marci told Scott that she hopes that he never loses his passion and emotion that he has for his job.
· Lily asked about the open positions on the board. Scott said there are two open seats and two candidates who have expressed an interest in those positions.  
· Scott said he appreciates all of the support and stated that the last thing that Governor Inslee said to him was “keep leading”.
· Track Meet
· Scott stated that with the travel, hire and spending freeze that is currently in place that the agency will be unable to reimburse the board to attend the track meet this year. Scott is hopeful that the restrictions will be lifted after the legislative session ends (April 27, 2025).  Scott let the Board know that the track meet date has been changed to May 29 due to the capital project that is occurring (track and turf project).  Marci said that this is a week prior to graduation.  Scott said if the freeze is still in place at that time, he will submit an exemption for the board to attend graduation as he feels it is necessary for them to attend.
Miscellaneous: 
· Gabe asked if he needs to attend the June 6 board meeting.  Scott said since Gabe is graduating that day, that it is up to him.  Greg agreed.
· Tim said that when he was a residential student at the WSSB, they were able to choose an item they wanted to prepare, shop for the item, and then cook it on Wednesday evenings. Tim asked if this was still happening and he heard that on a Wednesday that fish sticks were served.  Gabe said that students used to go shopping for the food.  Scott suggested that we have Cory Grandstaff, Associate Director of Transition and Residential Programs attend the next Board meeting to address this and answer any questions the board has. Scott said that he has eaten dinners in the cottages on Wednesday evenings and there have been different dinners made and offered such as grilled cheese sandwiches and tomato soup.  Keri said that what she is hearing is that perhaps students would like to make stew or something a little more extensive.  Keri said that there was a committee last year and there were international meals offered.  Scott said that this is a standing committee and that Dave Zilavy, Facilities Manager chaired that committee.  Dave is retiring soon.  Keri said she can’t understand why, for such a small school population, there aren’t better meals. Gabe stated that there is a sizable student body and maybe the budget has something to do with it.  Scott said that the budget is not an issue.  Scott said there are three people in our food service department, and he is not aware of all of the complexities in that department.  
· Lily said that for the newer board members, that there is a history surrounding this subject and it sounds like we have clear next steps by having Corey come to the next meeting to explain the existing process around Wednesday meals, etc.  Gabe said he has done surveys with the students; however, it has mostly been regarding breakfast.  Gabe is open to collecting data.  
· Janet welcomed the board to look at the food service webpage on WSSB’s website:  https://irwin.wssb.wa.gov/services/foodservice.  All of the meals offered to students are listed there.  Janet said that she knows the staff who prepares the dinners for the students and he is a very conscientious person. 

· Greg said we will ask Corey to join the March board meeting and asked Gabe to get data regarding food service.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 7:00pm. The next Board meeting will be held virtually on March 7, 2024 at 2:30pm.
___________________________


_________________________________

Greg Szabo, Chair




Scott McCallum, Superintendent
Superintendent’s Report – January 2025
I will provide a list of the more significant activities of the Superintendent’s office for each month.  Each month, I will describe a highlight or two in more detail. If at any point you would like more detail, information, or have questions, please do not hesitate to call, email, or schedule a time to meet in person.  I want to make sure that you have the information that you need to advise and guide what we do to meet the needs of blind and low vision youth throughout Washington state. 

November
November 15:
Attended the ESD 112 Legislative Forum

November 20:
Attended the Clark County Safe Schools Task Force meeting

November 20:
Met with Brianna Murschel from The Columbian regarding article

November 21:
Attended a virtual American Printing House for the Blind (APH) meeting as the WSSB Ex-Officio Trustee

November 21:
Attended the WSSB Emergency Response Team meeting

November 22:
Provided a tour for 12 Chinese eye doctors from the Tianjin Eye Hospital Optometry Center

November 22:
Met with staff from the Oregon Commission for the Blind (OCB) regarding future collaboration opportunities for the summer of 2025

Highlight

As you may know, I spent the first half of my professional career working in Oregon as a teacher of blind and low vision students and program administrator.  Before leaving Oregon, I had been appointed by Oregon’s Governor to serve on the board of directors for the OCB. I have continued to serve in this role, even after moving to Washington.  I occupy a board seat specifically representing education of blind and low vision children. I am always looking for new partners and opportunities to better serve youth who are blind or have low vision. An opportunity to facilitate a partnership between the Washington Department of Services for the Blind (DSB) and the OCB arose, and I jumped at the opportunity to connect these two to potentially partner on program that would benefit youth in both states.  Fast forward several months and we are in the midst of planning a joint summer program for Washington and Oregon transition-aged youth that will build upon the success of DSB Youth Employment Solutions 1 (YES 1) program that has been in place for many years on the WSSB campus.  We are looking forward to hosting students from both states in this wonderful program at WSSB and run by WSSB staff. 

December

December 3:
Provided a tour of campus to Michele Brown, Executive Director of the Kentucky School for the Blind Charitable Foundation

December 4:
Met with Stephen Hamilton regarding his podcast “The Enemy of Light and Dark”

December 5:
Attended a virtual APH meeting as the WSSB Ex-Officio Trustee

December 6:
Attended the Pacific Foundation for Blind Children annual fundraiser at the Firstenburg Community Center

December 9:
Met with Governor Elect Bob Ferguson’s transition team in Olympia

December 10:
Attended the Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI) monthly statewide update and collaboration webinar

December 10:
Met with Jenny Bae, Teacher of Blind and Low Vision Students, and Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs regarding a driver’s workshop on the WSSB campus in March 2025

December 12:
Attended the WSSB capital project, Turf and Track, kickoff meeting

December 13:
Attended a farewell meeting with Governor Inslee

December 13:
Attended Governor Inslee’s annual cabinet holiday event

December 16:
Met with Board Chair, Greg Szabo, regarding the January board meeting agenda

December 17:
Met with Washington State University staff, Talea Anderson and Robert Schimelpfenig regarding WSSB museum projects

December 19:
Attended the Executive and Small Agency Cabinet meeting in Olympia

December 19:
Attended the WSSB winter holiday concert

Highlight

I enjoyed attending the WSSB winter concert.  This year’s concert was kicked off by our middle school music class in which every student played either the violin or the cello. Then, several different student groups sang and performed songs that had people clapping and dancing in their seats. I appreciate the opportunity to celebrate our students and their accomplishments, and it is a little extra special when their family and friends are there to celebrate them too. I want to take this opportunity to recognize and thank our incredible music teacher, Dr. Christopher Benfield.  Thank you, Dr. Benfield.

In early December I had the opportunity to meet with Governor-elect Ferguson’s transition staff to discuss my interest in continuing to serve as the Superintendent of WSSB.  I was pleased to learn that I am being reappointed by Governor-elect Ferguson to continue to serve as WSSB’s Superintendent.  A press release was distributed, and several media outlets shared the news.  

January

January 4:
Attended Governor Inslee Documentary showing and celebration

January 8:
Had dinner with students in Chapman cottage

January 14:
Attended the Governor’s last State of the State and farewell address

January 14:
Provide presentation about WSSB to House Education Committee

January 15:
Virtual Board of Trustees meeting

Highlight

Happy 2025! The start of the 2025 legislative session is here.  As a reminder, this legislative session is the long session that begins on January 13 and should conclude by April 27.  This is the legislative session where our funding for the 2025-2027 biennium will be determined. At this point in time, my schedule of meetings is unclear for the legislative session.  During past legislative sessions I have participated in weekly education sub-cabinet meetings in addition to our schedule of cabinet meetings. I am already scheduled to present to the House Education on Tuesday, January 14. 

Ongoing

WSSB Executive Cabinet meetings

WSSB Education Leadership meetings

PFBC meetings

WA Executive Cabinet meetings

WA Education Sub-Cabinet meetings

Clark County and Regional Superintendent meetings

NWABA Board meetings

UEB committee meetings

Oregon Commission for the Blind board meetings

Washington DeafBlind Advisory Council meetings
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